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October 14th, 2018
To Ms Jaqui Gedman 
Chief Executive

Kirklees Council
Dear Ms Gedman,
I am writing directly to you as a matter of urgency to ensure that you are fully informed about a situation that Save Mirfield believes has serious implications for you and your officers. You may recall being copied on a letter sent to Mr Lythgoe a few years ago about the same site in Mirfield, when you were already a senior officer in the council. 
It involves a proposed development on a POL site known locally as Balderstone Hall fields (Planning application number 2017/93935) for 61 houses. This application may be going to committee on October 25th.  Save Mirfield has submitted detailed objections to the planning department in the usual way.
We believe that given that this plan creates known and identified hazards, approval by the Officers of the Council could be viewed as negligent creating potential personal liabilities should there be an accident in the locality.
 With the passing of years and changes in personnel it could perhaps be claimed that the history of this site is somehow irrelevant, we disagree.  We think it important that those who have the responsibility of safeguarding the public, including the children attending the nearby school, are made aware of these earlier findings. I have appended a potted history to this document.
Bellway Homes has been trying to build on land that it owns in Mirfield, which is off Woodward Court for more than 35 years. On three occasions Bellway has put in applications to build, using an exit into Woodward Court, a small cul-de-sac adjacent to Crossley Fields Infant and Junior School. It leads into Wellhouse Lane.
Almost twenty years ago they took their application to appeal, and lost. The Inspector stated that “additional use of the existing junction between Wellhouse Lane and Woodward Court would create a danger for highways users”. Nothing has changed that would materially improve matters. Indeed things have worsened in the sense that this local school is now fully subscribed and traffic numbers in the vicinity have increased.
In 1999 there were about 300 pupils at the school and this has now doubled to more than 600, with 57% being brought to school from outside Mirfield, usually by car. In addition there are more home deliveries due to the increase in on-line purchasing thereby adding to the normal traffic situation.
In 2014 when Bellway made another application, for 135 houses, we opposed for all the reasons given previously, and the Highways department said that “HDM consider that any measurable increase (our bold) in vehicular activity along this section of highway can only make the current situation worse”.
The planning department was recommending refusal but just one hour before the Strategic Planning Committee were due to hear the application, Bellway withdrew .   Such a late withdrawal showed not only their lack of respect for proper process but Bellway had no concerns at all about the resulting wasted time and money of the council and inconvenience to the committee.
The current application is for fewer houses than previously (61) but there have been no material changes in the last 4 years that would make the highways infrastructure safer or the site sustainable.  Even the so- called mitigation measures to try and improve the highways area in the vicinity of the school are flawed and recognised as such by the Bellway consultants responsible. We are frankly astonished at the Highways Department’s apparent volte–face. The area is already at saturation point and 45, 99 and 135 houses in the past were seen to be unacceptable but 61 are apparently not? 

  Where is the evidence that those 61 houses would be safely accommodated on the highways and how was this conclusion reached? It is important to make the distinction that we are not talking about a junction’s capacity, but safety and therefore this should not just be about numbers. A road cannot be “less unsafe” or “a bit unsafe”, it is either safe or not!  Indeed the revised National Planning Policy Framework, published earlier this year, has now separated capacity from safety and a plan can be refused on the grounds of Highways safety if it is “unacceptable”. More than 1000 objectors see the potential added dangers in the area as “unacceptable”.
Highways have told us that since there have been no accidents up to August this year the area is not unsafe. What they fail to recognise is that minor accidents or incidents are not reported but we have knowledge of cases where there has been conflict between cars and pedestrians (for example being clipped by wing mirrors) resulting in minor injury. It seems that HDM are willing to see what happens by trial and error! If there is a serious accident or fatality it would be hard to see how it could be explained.
 We also cannot understand the planning department’s apparent bias during the last 10 months. They quoted the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) as their reason for facilitating and aiding Bellway Homes but the fact is that it is true that there is a presumption in favour of development in the NPPF, any development must be sustainable. It certainly does not mean they should rubber stamp all developments. This is a POL site destined to be “Safeguarded” land in the Local Plan. We have the impression that there is an eagerness to approve this current application but we have not been able to find out why. Perhaps you know and could tell us?  As Chief Executive we would hope that you could use your considerable powers to find out.
The planning department will no doubt say that a decision has not yet been reached –officially this is the case. We fully understand that the final decision lies with the Strategic Planning Committee but the Planning Department acts in an advisory capacity and our impression of the department is that a decision was made right at the beginning of the process to recommend approval and it feels like the department is just “going through the motions”.

Very detailed material planning reasons to refuse this current application have been submitted by us, and by the professional, highly trained and experienced consultants in Highways, Planning and Planning Law that we have engaged, that are far too many to detail here. The latest application by Bellway submitted last November 2017, was an opportunistic attempt to undermine the Local Plan (LP) process and get in “under the wire”. Since the LP team have allocated the site as “Safeguarded land”, this will be Bellway’s last chance for a number of years. Incidentally, this allocation has not been changed in the list of major modifications to the LP recently issued.
 A few months ago, the Building Control department asked for suggestions for street names before the Planning Committee has even heard the application! This was insensitive and very bad Public Relations for Kirklees council in that it implied that approval is a “done deal” thereby undermining the normal process and the Strategic Planning Committee as well as undermining the confidence of the public in the fairness of the system.
More recently Bellway Homes undertook some extensive (and expensive) ground works on the field ostensibly to investigate mining legacy with no regard for local people and creating a health hazard with clouds of dust. This was reported to the Planning Department and Environmental Health and then some mitigation measures were introduced.  Bellway did not have planning permission for these works and our Planning Lawyer wrote to Mr Walton at the Planning Enforcement department about it. Why were Bellway allowed to do this work and not told that they needed Planning permission?  By doing this Bellway insulted the community, planning officers and indeed councillors. Once again Bellway showed their disregard for proper process or were they advised it was not necessary? If so, why and by whom?
New telephone cables have recently been installed in Woodward Court and residents were told by the installers that it was “for the new housing development”. Bellway is clearly very confident.  

A local business man who lives and owns land in the area of Balderstone Hall is so incensed by the fact that this unsustainable and unsafe application could be approved that he has told the planning department, in writing, that if approval is given and in the future a child or anyone else is injured he will sue individual officers responsible.  Looking at recent events elsewhere, it appears that it will not be possible to hide behind “corporate responsibility” in future.
We recognise that Kirklees Council has a housing shortfall but this should not override the need to protect the safety of the public, particularly that of young children. Richard Hollinson has told me that the Local Plan is nearing final approval and may be adopted by the end of March 2019. This fact coupled with all our stated planning policy reasons and highways safety issues should mean that this planning application ought to be refused.
We have decided to share this letter with the local printed press so that in the future there is no prospect of senior officers claiming to be unaware or uninformed of these issues should approval of the planning application for this site be given.
Ms Gedman, no doubt you will say that we should put all our concerns to the Planning department. We are doing that but we think that it is vital that you be informed. We want to know why Bellway are seemingly so confident of planning approval being given. 
We are not talking about inconvenience here, but access to and from the site into Wellhouse lane is patently unsafe .Wellhouse Lane at its southern end is also substandard, as identified on more than one occasion by the Highways Department and in our view any application that has serious safety implications should be recommended for refusal and ultimately refused.

We hope that you agree. Here is a perfect opportunity for Kirklees Council to show that they listen to the genuine and well-founded concerns of a community.
  We have already said that if the application is refused and Bellway take it to appeal, we will apply to be there under rule 6 and stand with the council with our professional team. We stood with the council in 1999 and would do so again if necessary.  We believe that we would win again.
I look forward to your reply.

 Yours Sincerely,
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Cheryl Tyler…..Chairman SAVE MIRFIELD (824 members)
cc     Paul Kemp, Service Director for Economy, Regeneration and Culture
cc     Mathius Franklin, Development Management Group Leader
cc    Gwen Lowe, Mayor of Kirklees
cc    Paula Sherriff, MP
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